
 

 

 

OFFICIAL NOTICE AND AGENDA 
Notice is hereby given that the Public Works Committee of the City of Stoughton, Wisconsin will 

hold a regular Public Works Meeting as indicated on the date, time and location given below. 

 

Meeting of the: 
Date /Time: 
Location: 

Members: 

Public Works Committee of the City of Stoughton  

Thursday, April 18, 2019 at 6:00 pm  

Public Works Building, 2439 County Rd A, Stoughton, WI  53589  

TBD Tuesday April 16, 2019 During the Committee Reorganization Meeting 

 

 

 

 

 

 Olson 

Item #   CALL TO ORDER 

1. Communications  

Item #   OLD BUSINESS         

.     

Item #   NEW BUSINESS 

2. Approve Minutes of the March 21, 2019 Meeting 

3. Election of New Public Works Committee Chair and Vice Chair 

4.    Appointment to the Tree Commission 

5.    Appointment to the Cemetery Board 

6.    Discussion and Approval to Amend Ordinance 64-9 – Street and Right of Way Use 

7.    Overview and Approval of the Low Hazard Exemption Program Concept for Street Sweepings 

8.    Discussion and Approval of Design Elements for Glacier Moraine Drive   

9.  Future Agenda Items 

10.   Adjourn  

    

   ADJOURNMENT                                                                                                

 

cc: Council Members, City Leadership Team, City Attorney Matthew P. Dregne, 

Library Administrative Assistant Sarah Monette, City Clerk Holly Licht, Tim Onsager 

Stoughton School District, Judi Krebs, Jim Feroliestoughtoneditor@wcinet.com, 

Alexander Cramer@wcinet.com, Stoughton Newspaper/WI State Journal/Capital Times 

 

 

NOTE: AN EXPANDED MEETING MAY CONSTITUTE A QUORUM OF THE CITY COUNCIL 

 

 

mailto:Feroliestoughtoneditor@wcinet.com
mailto:Cramer@wcinet.com
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Public Works Committee  
Thursday, March 21, 2019 @ 6:00 PM 
Public Works Facility, 2439 Cty Hwy A, Stoughton 
 
Members Present:  Alderpersons Sid Boersma, Lisa Reeves, Tom Majewski and Matt Bartlett  


Absent/Excused:  


Staff:  Mayor Swadley, Public Works Director Brett Hebert and Vickie Erdahl 


Guests:  Alderperson Denise Durancyk, Kathleen Johnson and Alex Cramer (Courier Hub) 
 
Call to Order:  Bartlett called the meeting to order @ 6:00 PM 


1) Communications:   Hebert reported:  


 Extra trash recycling bins will be put in downtown.  The trash has been overflowing with John’s 
emptying the bins once a week on Friday’s.  The pricing is $400 to $ 600 per container and we would 
like to get three (3) containers. 


 Tree trimming by Tree Wiseman will start in the central part of the city the week of April 25, 2019 


 Pot holes have been a problem. The plants to obtain the materials for spray patching should be 
opening sometime in April.  Hwy 51 (Page to Hoel) is particularly bad.  The County will be working 
repairing the HWY in 2020. 


 Sweepers were out the week of April 18, 2019.  The entire city is swept every two weeks and the 
downtown every week on Friday AM. 


 Yardwaste Site opens Tuesday, April 2, 2019 at the new site.  Resident permits are still $20.00 and 
Non-Resident permits will be $25.00. 


 The Public Works website is being re-vamped. 


 Mayor Swadley stated that  


Old Business: 


2) Minimum Maintenance Standards:  At the August 2018 meeting the Minimum Maintenance Standards 
were reviewed after Scheel drafted an Ordinance Amendment to repeal and recreate Ordinance Section 
10-317.  At that time the City Attorney needed to review the document.   


 Reeves had some concerns regarding windows and suggested some additional language be added to Sec 
C # 8 - Broken windows shall be boarded temporarily for a maximum of 120 days. Other questions were 
asked for clarification on wording in other parts of the document. 


 Scheel reiterated that there is some inconsistency with enforcements of ordinances as it is mainly 
complaint driven and there is not enough staff to follow up.   


 Motion by Reeves, seconded by Boersma to approve the Minimum Maintenance Ordinance with 
the changes to C) # 8 – Windows & Doors then send to the City Attorney for review and onto 
Council for final approval.  Motion carried 5-0 (with the Mayor voting yes). 


 


New Business: 


 


3)    Approve February 21, 2019 Meeting Minutes:  Motion by Boersma, seconded by Majewski to 
approve the minutes.  Motion carried 4-0. 


 







 


 


4)    Discussion and Approval of the Updated Excavation in the Right of Way Application and Permit:  
Hebert stated that he, Scheel, Stoughton Utilities and a specialized attorney were part of the procedure to 
develop the new application for permit to excavate.   


 The new permit is based on linear feet for chargeable fees which allows the city to capture costs involved 
in marking and checking the addresses involved and will be valid for six (6) months. If work is not 
completed to the satisfaction of the City, the applicant will not be able to receive more permits. 


 The committee had questions regarding the insurance charges – Hebert stated the insurance is subject to 
review by Human Resources.  


 Hebert would like to have this form be a fillable document online. 


 Motioned by Boersma, seconded by Reeves to recommend to the Common Council to adopt the 
new Application for Permit to Excavate in Public Right-0f-Way and new structure for chargeable 
fees.  Motion carried 4-0. 


    


5) Review of Parks User Group Agreements:  Hebert developed and discussed the current agreements 
with the sports groups and the work the parks maintenance does for each ball field. These contracts are 
being reviewed because one of the ball fields in not in the City of Stoughton, several groups play at the 
High School (which the city is paying the utilities for because the city owns the lighting) and the groups are 
not involved with the cities’ recreation programs yet the Parks Maintenance crew has to do work on the 
fields. 


 Contracts re-new annually in April 1st. At this point there is time to have discussions and have the 
contracts changed by the end of the year to be in effect for 2020. 


 City employees have been in discussions with each of the groups involved with favorable responses to the 
changes which include: 


  


SYS 


1.  SYS to contract directly with the Stoughton Area School District for the use of their fields. 


2.  The City will continue to provide scheduling and field maintenance on City owned fields 
and SYS shall continue to offer a program to participants who are unable to pay the full fee 


 


SALL 


1.  Contract directly with Pleasant Springs for the use of Oak Knoll Park 


2.  Perform all field maintenance activities on non-city owned fields 


3.  The City will continue to provide scheduling and field maintenance on City owned fields 
and SALL shall continue to offer a program to participants who are unable to pay the full fee  


  


SABA 


1.  SABA to contract directly with the Stoughton Area School District for the use of their 
fields 


2.  SABA to pay all utility costs incurred at SASD fields. 


3.  The City will continue to provide scheduling and field maintenance on City owned fields 
and SABA shall continue to offer a program to participants who are unable to pay the full 
fee cost. 


  


SASD 


Discontinue the contract with SASD in regards to the  groups mentioned above and have 
them contract directly with the School District 


 


Pleasant 
Springs 


Discontinue the contract with Pleasant Springs in regards to SALL and have them contract 
directly with Pleasant Springs 


  







 


 


 


 The Public Works Committee agrees to move forward with the dissolution of the agreements while waiting 
on the review from City Attorney Dregne and bring back to a committee meeting at a later date. 


  


6) Discussion pertaining to the City Sidewalk Policy:  Duranczyk spoke to the committee regarding the 
sidewalk policy that she drafted.  Duranczyk feels that due to the costs involved with borrowing money and 
increases in the taxes, the City should be prioritizing the sidewalk installation by considering smaller 
projects and analyzing whether a sidewalk needs to be installed in certain areas and on both sides of the 
street during reconstruction of a street.  


 Various concerns were stated by members: 


 costs to the constituents,  


 not all sidewalks are needed such as when a street dead ends,  


 consideration to do a sidewalk on a block with no sidewalks vs. a second side in a block that 
already has a sidewalk on one side which gives people a place to walk instead of the road 


 how would these sidewalks be connected at corners 


 how to choose a side on a block with no sidewalks 


 Scheel stated the current policy covers most of these concerns and has flexibility to be reviewed on a 
case by case basis when reconstruction of a street is being planned. 


 Committee thanked Denise for taking the time to develop a policy. 


 Committee will review the current policy and perhaps add language to improve the current policy from the 
“draft” policy presented by Duranczyk.  


 


7) Future Agenda Items:   Parking Lots, Sidewalk Policy 


 


 Moved by Boersma seconded by Reeves to adjourn the meeting at 7:47 pm.  Motion carried 4-0.  
Respectfully submitted by Vickie Erdahl Administrative Assistant 4/2/19 








  


CITY OF STOUGHTON, 381 E. Main Street, Stoughton, WI 53589 
ORDINANCE OF THE COMMON COUNCIL 


 
An ordinance relating to excavation in the public right-of-way 


 
Committee Action:    N/A 
Fiscal Impact:       N/A 


File Number: O-___-2019 1st Reading: 
2nd Reading: 


 
 


 
 


RECITALS 
 


A. Occupancy and excavation of public rights-of-way cause costs to residents and the City, 
including to administer such projects, and to repair roadways. 
 


B. The City seeks to impose reasonable regulations on placing and maintaining equipment 
within rights-of-way, to further the public health, safety and welfare, and to 
complement the regulatory roles of state and federal agencies. 


 
NOW, THEREFORE, the City Council of the City of Stoughton, Dane County, Wisconsin, 
does ordain as follows: 


 
ORDINANCE 


 
1. Section 64-9 of the Code of Ordinances is amended as described in Exhibit A.  
 
2. This ordinance shall take effect upon passage and publication pursuant to law. 
 


The above ordinance was duly adopted by the City Council of the City of Stoughton at a 
regular meeting held on ___________, 2019. 


 
 


APPROVED:  
 
       
Tim Swadley, Mayor  
 
ATTEST:  
 
       
Holly Licht, City Clerk  


 
Posted    
 
Published   
 







  


EXHIBIT A: REVISED ORDINANCE ON EXCAVATIONS IN RIGHT-OF-WAY 
 


 
Sec. 64-9 – Street and right-of-way use. 


 
*** 
 


(b) Street opening and encumbrance permits. 
 
(1) A permit issued by city representatives shall be required for the following: 
 


a. Excavation in any public right-of-way. For the purposes of this Chapter, “right-
of-way” means the surface and space above and below the entire width of an 
improved or unimproved public roadway, highway, street, bicycle lane, terrace, 
shoulder, side slope, and public sidewalk in which the city has an interest, including 
other dedicated rights-of-way for travel purposes. 


 
 *** 


 
(2) Exceptions. Subsection (a) shall not apply to the following: 
 
*** 
(f) Persons with facilities in the right-of-way pursuant to a franchise or other agreement 
with the city.  
(g) Persons required by the city to maintain trees in the right-of-way between their 
property and the street curb or pavement. 
 
*** 


 (i)  Application.  
(1) Application for a permit under subsections (b) and (g) shall be made to the Street 
Superintendent director of public works on a form prescribed by the street superintendent 
director of public works. Applications and under subsections (e) and (f) shall be made to 
the department of planning and development on a form prescribed by the department of 
planning and development.  
(2) The applicant shall pay all fees required by the form, and agree to comply with all 
requirements imposed by the form and this Code.  
(3) Application information, and any other information required by the city, shall be 
updated within fifteen days of a change to such information.  
(4) The city staff shall process the application and issue a permit if the application and 
circumstances satisfy the standards of the subsection, other applicable building code 
provisions, and safety and other standards developed or to be developed by such Dthe 
applicable department.  
(5) No permit shall be issued if the proposed work would impair the public health, safety 
or welfare. 
(6) Persons denied a permit shall be given notice of and the reasons for such denial, and 
may appeal the denial to the city's public works committee, pursuant to the administrative 
review procedures of chapter 24.  







  


*** 
(k) Termination. 
 


Any permit granted hereunder may be terminated by the issuer, either the department of  
planning and development or street superintendent for any violation of the conditions of 
the permit or this chapter, and in any event 
 
(1) Permits shall terminate at the end of three months from the date of issuance for 
excavation permits under subsection (b) and as required under individual permit for permits 
under subsections (e), (f) and (g). 
 
(2) Notwithstanding subsection (1), the permit issuer – either the department of planning 
and development or the director of public works – may revoke, suspend, or refuse to extend 
permits on any of the following grounds: 


 
a. Issuance of a permit for the requested date would interfere with an exhibition, 
celebration, festival or other event; 
b. Misrepresentation of any fact relevant to the permit; 
c. Failure to maintain required insurance; 
e. The proposed or actual activity is contrary to the public health, safety or 
welfare; 
f. The proposed or actual activity conflicts with applicable ordinances or other 
regulations concerning the right-of-way; or 
g. Any other failure to comply with any conditions of the permit or this chapter. 


  
(3) Any person aggrieved by a decision of the permit issuer revoking, suspending, or 
refusing to extend a permit may appeal such a decision to the city's public works 
committee, pursuant to the administrative review procedures of chapter 24.  


*** 
(m)   Penalty. 


 
Any person who violates this ordinance or fails to comply with the provisions of this 
ordinance shall be subject to a forfeiture of not less than one hundred twenty dollars 
($120) nor more than six hundred dollars ($600). Each day such violation or failure to 
comply continues shall be considered a separate offense. 


 








           
           
           
           
           
           
           


            
             


Date: 4-11-19 


 


To: Public Works Committee 


 


From: Brett Hebert, Director of Public Works 


 


Subject: Low Hazard Exemption Overview 


 


Each year, the City generates over 330 tons of organic and inorganic material from street sweeping 


operations.  Technically, all street sweepings collected, excluding material collected in the autumn, are 


considered a solid waste and must be taken to the landfill. Unfortunately, most of the material collected 


consists of aggregates and other organic matter that can be separated from the inorganic material and 


reused.  The city spends almost $9,000 per year in tipping fees alone to dispose of street sweeping 


material.  This figure does not account for the cost of transporting the material to the landfill, lost 


employee opportunity costs to perform a different task in the community other than hauling, and wear 


and tear on the trucks driving into the landfill.   


 


In order to reuse the street sweeping material and divert it from the landfill, we must apply for a Low 


Hazard Exemption from the DNR under ss. 289.43(8).  The exception would allow us to reuse the 


organic material generated from street sweeping for projects on City property or within the public right 


of way.   We would be required to have lab testing performed on the material and track all locations 


where the material is used.   


 


To make this a reality, we would need to rent a trammel 


screen to separate the organic material (dirt and rocks) 


from the inorganic material (trash).   The rental cost of 


the trammel screen would be approximately $4,000.  We 


anticipate approximately $500 in lab testing costs for the 


program.  The inorganic material would be placed in a 


dumpster and taken to the landfill through our contract 


with Johns Disposal for no charge.  


 


Through this program, we anticipate a savings of approximately $4,500 in tipping fees alone. The other 


positive to the low hazard exemption is we would be diverting useful material away from the landfill to 


be reused in a constructive and safe way within the community.  Before moving forward with putting the 


program together and securing the low hazard exemption,  I would like your feedback and support.  


 


Respectfully, 


 


 


Brett Hebert 


Director of Public Works 


CITY OF STOUGHTON 


PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT 
2439 County Rd A, Stoughton, WI  53589 
(608) 877-8684   Office 
(608) 877-8387   Fax 
 


BRETT HEBERT 
Director of Public Works 
BHebert@ci.stoughton.wi.us 







 
 
 
 
 
 
 








CITY OF STOUGHTON    RODNEY J. SCHEEL 


DEPARTMENT OF      DIRECTOR 


PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT 
381 East Main Street, Stoughton, WI. 53589 


 


(608) 873-6619     www.ci.stoughton.wi.us 


 


 


 


 


Date:  April 15, 2019 


 


To:  Public Works Committee  


 


From:  Rodney J. Scheel 


  Director of Planning & Development 


 


Subject: Glacier Moraine Drive – New Street Project 


 


This year’s budget includes funds to install Glacier Moraine Drive off Williams Drive adjacent 


to Business Park North.  We are seeking your confirmation of a few design elements for this 


project as the construction plans are being prepared. 


 


 Shared-Use Path – In lieu of sidewalks on either side of the street, we are proposing the 


installation of an off-street 10-foot (asphalt) shared-use path along the south side of 


Glacier Moraine Drive and the west side of Progress Lane.  We are also hopeful to get 


Town approval to extend the shared-use path on the east side of Williams Drive from 


Business Park Circle to Glacier Moraine Drive. 


 Stormwater Management – We are working through design issues, but we are generally 


recommending a rectangular regional basin along the south property line on the east end 


of the City owned property. 


 Street Width – We are proposing an urban street section 40 feet back of curb to back of 


curb.  This is about 5 feet less than Business Park Circle.  This will create a 10 foot 


terrace on the south side of the street between the curb and shared-use path and a 17.5 


foot distance from the north curb to the north property line. 


 


 


If you have any questions, please let me know. 


 
 


    



http://www.ci.stoughton.wi.us/



